
EXTRACT FROM TEACHING AND LEARNING COMMITTEE MINUTES: 23.4.08

08.83
GUIDELINES FOR FIRST YEAR UNDERGRADUATE TEACHING 

The Committee noted that Faculties had been asked by the Chair to consider which aspects of the Guidelines for First Year Teaching should become University policy, following endorsement of the Guidelines by Senate.

The Chair presented paper TLC/08/25 which set out Faculty responses and the proposed Policy on First Year Teaching.

The Committee noted that all Faculties were in general supportive of the guidelines and their aims of assisting transition, enhancing the first year experience and promoting progression to second year, although there were minor reservations about the precise phrasing of some.   Many of the actions were already being implemented by Faculties.  

Most Faculties supported the introduction of at least some of the elements as mandatory policy, although one believed that Faculties should have the autonomy to incorporate them into Faculty policy as appropriate to the subject context.  It was also noted that some of the guidelines would be more difficult to achieve in modular courses.  

The Committee was asked to consider the draft Policy on First Year Teaching which incorporated those guidelines endorsed by the majority of Faculties (reworded as appropriate in line with Faculty recommendations). It also included other guidance that contributed to a coherent policy.  The Committee noted that some of the proposals would have considerable resource implications and that there would be a need for related staff development activity which would be incorporated into the Teaching and Learning Strategy implementation plan.  While full compliance with the policy would not be mandatory in 2008/9, Faculties were encouraged to make as much progress as practicable.  Full implementation and compliance would be expected from 2009/10.

Ms Honan asked that the involvement of the Students’ Union in induction activity should be included explicitly in the policy statement.

AGREED:
that, subject to some re-wording of the policy to distinguish the mandatory and advisory aspects and inclusion of the Students’ Union role, the policy be endorsed and forwarded to Senate for approval (Appendix 2);

FIRST YEAR UNDERGRADUATE TEACHING POLICY

This policy should be read alongside the Guidelines on First Year Teaching (Senate paper S/07/43); additional measures from those guidelines may be adopted as policy at Faculty level reflecting the individual subject needs and circumstances within each Faculty.  Other relevant documents are the Transition Policy, the Induction guidelines and the Code of Practice for Advisers of Studies. 

The aims of this policy are:

· to guide students to make a successful transition between secondary and tertiary level study;

· to support inclusivity and diversity for first year students;
· to develop independent learners capable of achieving their maximum potential;

· to enhance the first year experience for all students; 

· to promote timely progression of students to the second year.  

Co-ordination of the First Year

1. A first year course/subject team must strategically plan, co-ordinate and implement an integrated first year experience for students, with regard to the diversity of students and their prior educational experiences.  This planning should include induction, the curriculum, the variety of teaching approaches, ensuring that learning resources are accessible to all students, progressive study skills development and assessment strategy.

2. All first year students must have the opportunity to receive small group teaching (<15 students (approx.) per group) for at least some subjects in their programme. 

3.  Attendance monitoring with timely (supportive) follow-up must be in place.  

4. There should be the development of student learning skills through the first year to support the transition from studying at secondary level to independent learning in higher education.  

5. Postgraduate students should not be responsible for the delivery of   large sections of first year modules. 

Studies Advice

6. Studies Adviser details should be provided to students before or at registration.

7. Each student must have the opportunity of an early meeting with his/her Studies Adviser (before week 4).

Induction 

8. Induction is a longitudinal process that should continue through at least the first semester.

9. Initial induction must be an integrated programme of events that structures student activities in the early days of the programme and should be planned and delivered co-operatively with the Students’ Union.  

10. Induction must involve activities that promote socialisation and cohort formation between students.

11. Induction should promote realistic expectations in students about university study; what is expected of them and what they can expect from the University.  

Assessment and feedback

12.   
Assessment strategy must be co-ordinated across modules (in a subject).

13.   
Marking criteria must be made explicit to students.

14.   
Formative feedback should be provided to students early in the first Semester.

15. Feedback must be timely and should be designed to enhance student progress; students should be encouraged to reflect on how they have utilised and incorporated previous feedback.

